Upper Deverills Parish Council
9 Beech Grove, Warminster, Wiltshire, BA12 0AB Tel: 01985 213436

Chairman: Miss Louise Stratton Clerk Mrs Sarah Jeffries MILCM

All Parish Council Meetings are open to the Public and Press
Wednesday 12th March 2014

To All Members of the Upper Deverills Parish Council

Dear Councillor, 

You are summoned to a meeting of the Upper Deverills Parish Council, at Kingston Deverill Village Hall on Wednesday 12th March 2014 at 6.30pm. The meeting will consider the items set out below.

Before the meeting there will be a public session to enable the people of the Upper Deverills to ask questions of, and make comments, regarding the Parish Council. Questions not answered at this meeting will be answered in writing to the person asking the question, or may appear as an agenda item for the next meeting. Members of the public are asked to restrict their comments, and/or questions to three minutes.

Sarah Jeffries MILCM
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Parish Clerk







Dated: 5th March 2014
 ----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
6.30pm Public Question Time

This section (at the Chairman’s discretion may last up to 15 minutes) is not part of the formal meeting of the Council and minutes will not be produced.

A Report from the Unitary Councillor and a Report from Rural Police Department will be heard if required

Agenda

1. Acceptance of apologies for absence 
Schedule 12 of the Local Government Act 1972 requires a record to be kept of the members present and that this record form part of the minutes of the meeting. Members who cannot attend a meeting should tender apologies to the Parish Clerk as it is usual for the grounds upon which apologies are tendered also to be recorded. Under Section 85(1) of the Local Government Act1972, members present must decide whether the reason(s) for a member's absence are accepted.

2. Chairman’s announcements

3. Dispensations

Council is asked to discuss any written requests for dispensation the Clerk may have received from Councillors. Council is asked to resolve the dispensations if required.

4. Declarations of interest, members to declare any interest they may have in agenda items that accord with the requirements of the relevant authorities (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulation 2012 (SI 2012/1464) (NB this does not preclude any later declarations) 
5. Exclusion of the Press and Public Standing Order #1c The Parish Council may exercise their right to exclude the public and press by resolution from a closed meeting due to the confidential nature to be discussed pursuant to section 1(2) of the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960.

6. To receive and sign the minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 8th January 2014 (Previously circulated) LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) 

Planning - Decisions

13/06399/FUL Location 84 Monkton Deverill Warminster BA12 7EX

Proposal: Ground Floor extension to the side & rear of the property

Decision: Approved with conditions
Planning – For Comment

14/00682/FUL Proposal: to erect 3 automatic gates each with a solar panel

Location: Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon SP3 6TA

Council is asked to comment on the above planning application and inform the Clerk of its decision.
14/00348/FUL proposal: Retrospective application for the formation of two slurry lagoons

Location: Falconers, Lower Pertwood Farm Hindon Salisbury SP3 6TA
Council is asked to comment on the above planning application and inform the Clerk of its decision.
Planning – Appeals
Deep Water Cottage Appeal against the Enforcement notice W/12/00042/ENF_M
Council is asked to retrospectively comment on the above notification of an appeal against the planning enforcement notice and confirm its decision to support the notice.

(Please note: in planning matters the Council acts as the consultee of the Principal Authority. The Principal Authority being the deciding body)

7. Wessex Water Corfe Mullen Transfer Scheme 

Council is asked to hear an update from Councillor Colin Hirons if required.

8. Parish Steward - Highways
Council is asked to discuss and compile a list of any works required or any other Highways issues reported to them to be highlight these to the Community Co-ordinator. 

Interim Solution Sought to HGV situation on the B3095

Councillor Ranald Blue the lead Councillor for the Traffic Action Group will report to Council on this issue.

20mph Restrictions Consultation

Council is asked to discuss the above consultation and inform the Clerk whether it wishes to identify an area.

Community Speed Watch

Council is asked to discuss the request from a parishioner re the setting up of a Community Speed watch Group in Brixton Deverill.

Sign De- cluttering and ad Hoc sign requests
Council is asked to inform the Clerk if it has any signage it wishes to be highlighted.
9. Litter Pick

Council is asked to discuss any last minute arrangements required. 
There needs to be confirmation as to who will be at Kingston Village Hall for 9.45am to distribute the equipment and highlight the areas of concern. Who will collect the litter collection bags along the routes and deliver them back to the Village Hall and who will action a briefing to those parishioners taking part re Health and Safety issues and action a check of the equipment returned. The Clerk will report the list volunteers to date.
10. Best Kept Village Competition

Council is asked to discuss the correspondence received below: asking if it wishes to take part in this year’s Best Kept Village Competition and if it resolves to take part, Council informs the Clerk who will be the Lead Councillor to action an assessment of the works required in each village.
The Wiltshire Branch of the Campaign to Protect Rural England (CPRE) has organised the Best Kept Village Competition in Wiltshire for well over fifty years in order to encourage parishes to take pride in their village, their homes and themselves.  The Charity believes that by participating in this competition a village enhances its quality of life, develops community spirit and improves the care of our local environment.  We are delighted that the Hills Group is sponsoring the event again this year and hope that you will consider taking part
Many villages comment that the planning of their entry, the tidying of the village and (for the lucky winners) involvement in the presentation day in October has brought their community together and opened the way for future involvement in other aspects of rural life.

The competition is not a ‘Britain in Bloom’ event or a village beauty pageant.  Instead it looks behind the scenes to see how a village is cared for.  

For the First Round the teams of judges will be made up from members of the four CPRE Groups in Wiltshire and other interested volunteers.  In the second, the County Round, the judges are volunteers from CPRE and will be accompanied by a senior member of staff from Wiltshire Council.  All judge in accordance with the Judges’ Guidance Notes issued.
11. Community Resilience Plan/ Flood Plan
Council is asked to discuss the previously circulated draft Flood Plan produced to date. The Wiltshire Council Flood Operations Group link is listed below: http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/civilemergencies/floodinganddrainage/floodingofwg.htm this gives information on the meetings of the Southern Area Flood Group Meetings last year. The Clerk recommends the Upper Deverills has a representative to sit on this group. The Principal Drainage Engineer and all the Emergency Services attend this group. The Parish Council did have a River Action Group that was chaired by a Councillor in the past but this stopped on the resignation of the Councillor at the time and has not be reinstated.
12. Countryside Access and Improvement Plan Consultation

Council is asked to discuss the below consultation and inform the Clerk of its reply.

In 2008, Wiltshire County Council produced its Rights of Way Improvement Plan (ROWIP), setting out how the council would manage and improve the rights of way network to meet current needs and demands. The plan continued to be taken forward by Wiltshire Council when Wiltshire became a unitary authority in 2009.

Although the guidance focuses on rights of way, it also states that improvements to other routes and areas which allow people to access the countryside need to be considered. To reflect this more clearly, the title of the second ROWIP has been changed to the Countryside Access Improvement Plan (CAIP). The CAIP sets out the actions Wiltshire Council will take to manage improve and promote Wiltshire’s countryside access network. 

Comments are invited on the draft CAIP and accompanying assessments. The consultation period runs from Friday 3 January 2014 to Friday 28 March 2014. For further information about the CAIP and details on how to submit your comments please follow the attached link. http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/communityandliving/rightsofway/countrysideaccessimprovementplanconsultation.htm
13. Broadband Action Group

Council is asked discuss the report from Councillor Robin Greenwood if required.

14. Parish Plan

Council is asked to hear a report back from the Parish Plan Working Group, if required. Council is also asked to discuss the quotations received by the working group for the printing of the Parish Plan and resolve the cost for the printing of the plan.

15. Annual Parish Meeting Arrangements

Council is asked to discuss the arrangements for the Annual Parish Meeting and inform the Clerk of whom she is to send invites to.

16. Asset Register Review/Risk Assessment update

Council is asked to discuss the Asset Register & Risk Assessment and inform the Clerk of any changes it requires.

Councillors are also asked to return their Asset Health & Safety Check sheet forms handed out at the previous meeting to the Clerk.

17. Insurance Policy

Council is asked to inform the Clerk if it wishes to seek further quotations for the coming insurance year.

18. Policy Documentation
Council is asked to discuss and if approved resolve the implementation of the Draft procedural document listed below:

Financial Procedural Documentation - prepared covering the key financial procedures performed by the Parish Clerk to ensure that anyone assuming the role would be able to function effectively from the outset. To be distributed to Councillors at the meeting.
Revision of Financial Regulations

Council is asked to inform the Clerk if it requires any changes actioned to the financial regulations. The Clerk has reviewed and revised the present Financial Regulations. See attached.
19. Internal Audit

Council is asked to resolve the use of the internal auditor for the audit 2013/2014. Council is also asked to note that the Internal Auditor has provisionally arranged to come to the Clerk’s office on the 17th May 2014 this year to action the Internal Audit. The Clerk has arranged for this to happen on a Saturday due to the lone working guidelines, as she will have members of her family present.
The Clerk can now confirm that she has addressed all the items highlighted in the report last year. The Clerk will re-read the Governance & Accountability Binder to check that she is still following all the correct procedures before the Auditor comes.

20. Bank Mandate

Council is asked to confirm to the Clerk the completion of the new Bank Mandate. 

21. Approval and signing of the Parish Accounts 
Council is asked to approve the accounts brought to the meeting.
22. Payments`

To review and approve the items of expenditure listed below and note the receipt of income: LGA 1972 s150 (5)
Invoice Wages LGA 1972 s111      





£306.80

Travelling LGA 1972 s111 







£    9.90
Maiden Bradley IT Contribution Feb/Mar LGA 1972 s111


£  15.00

Heat Light etc 2 Quarters payment LGA 1972 s111



£  24.38
Postage Reimbursement LGA 1972 s111 




£    2.40
Retrospectively

HMRC Payment Nov-Feb LGA s111 400331




£163.00
Receipts

Interest 









£      .57
HMRC VAT Claim 








£142.42
23. Quarterly Budget Check 

Council is asked to discuss the Budget produced by the Clerk to date.

24. Clerk’s Report
Rights of Way & County Roads
Council is asked to hear a report from the Clerk on her research following a parishioner’s request. 
Institute of Local Council Managers and DCLG
Council is asked to note that the Clerk has attended the Institutes AGM in Derby for the first time. The Clerk has also been asked by the Department of Communities and Local Government to comment on the Audit-Substitute Transparency Code Consultation and arrange for other small Councils Clerks to comment too.
Neighbourhood Tasking Group Meeting 
Council is asked to hear a report back on the items covered by the Rural Policing unit at this meeting.

25. Meetings for Councillors to consider attending
Warminster Area Board Meeting

The next Warminster Area Board meeting will take place on the 6th March 6.30pm at the Warminster Civic Centre. The Clerk is able to attend this meeting on behalf of the Council and report back.
26. Correspondence received
Parishioners Letter

Council is asked to hear Councillor Ranald Blues update since the last meeting, if required.
Parishioners email 
Council is asked to discuss the recent email regarding the increase of Solar Panels within the parish and the other priorities in the Deverills, such as the roads, better drainage (to avoid flooding and the recent road closures - to the inconvenience of all locals), traffic calming (accident in Monkton Deverill only yesterday), better internet, etc.
Timing of Wiltshire Council Western Area Planning Committee

 Council is asked to comment on the below consultation.

Wiltshire Council are writing to seek the views of the parish/town council on changing the timing of the Western Area Planning Committee.

As you will probably be aware, the Committee currently commences its meetings at 6pm in the Council Chamber at County Hall Trowbridge. The duration of the meetings depends on the number of reports and public speakers, but often extends beyond 9pm. The Committee is considering whether to bring forward the commencement time to early afternoon, such as 2:15 pm or 2:30pm. 

The reasons behind this proposed change include the following:

1) Increasing number of evening meetings. Over recent years, with the establishment of Community Area Boards and associated meetings, the number of evening meetings in local parishes has increased significantly. This has led to more potential clashes, and an increasing concern that local representatives and others have to choose between attending a planning committee or a more locally based event or meeting.

2) Length of meetings. Planning Committee meetings may extend for between 2.5 – 3 or more hours, with those wishing to speak needing to confirm their attendance before the commencement of the meeting. With current evening meetings, this leads to members of the public and others having to sit in the Council Chamber for lengthy periods of time as there is no alternative and no services available. If the meetings were held during the afternoon, it would be possible for members of the public to obtain refreshments in the Atrium and potentially combine their visit with one to the adjacent public library or other public services. 

3) Convenience. With evening meetings meaning that consideration of some applications will not take place until 8 or 9pm, it means that members of the public and agents acting on behalf of applicants or those who have made representations on a proposal may have difficulty attending as public transport becomes increasingly sparse in late evenings. If the meeting were to take place in the afternoon, even those having to wait for consideration of a report later in the agenda would still have the opportunity of being able to get away at a reasonable time. During winter months, it is also more desirable for safety reasons that those attending a meeting may be able to leave during the hours of daylight, particularly as many people prefer not to drive during the hours of darkness. 

4) Availability of Expert advice. Whilst Planning Officers are expected to attend committee meetings and can plan in advance to be available, other officers who may have had an input in consultations and whose presence may be requested at short notice cannot always attend evening meetings due to prior commitments. With afternoon meetings, and with more officers now based in County Hall, it would be easier to secure their attendance, and they could be called upon at the time of the report discussion, in place of the present practice of having to sit through the agenda until the report that they may be required to speak on is discussed.  

5) Cost.  It is inescapable that running the planning committee meeting in the evening has a greater impact on the public purse than if it is held during the day. This is mainly due to staffing costs as planners, democratic services officers and sometimes legal officers are required to attend the meetings. The Council does not pay overtime for these attendances, but does have to provide ‘time off in lieu’ for the hours worked. This would not be the case if meetings were held during the normal working day. 

In sum, it is considered that there are sound reasons for reviewing the current commencement time of the Western Area Planning Committee and that there are good reasons for moving towards an earlier start in the afternoon. However, before a decision is made on this matter, any comments that the parish council have would be welcome.
Wiltshire Council Land Drainage Byelaws

Council is asked to discuss the Bylaw and inform the Clerk if it wishes to make comment. See attached documents for the Byelaw.

On 4 February 2014 Wiltshire Council as Lead Local Flood Authority resolved to make Land Drainage byelaws for the purpose of preventing flooding or remedying any damage caused by flooding in it area. The byelaws will not come into force until one month after they are confirmed by the Secretary of State. The Council are required to forward any unresolved objections to the Secretary of State with their application to have the byelaws confirmed. The byelaws were made on 11 February 2014 and the statutory public consultation commences on 20 February 2014.  

A copy of the byelaw is attached for your information and can also be viewed on the Council’s website.  If you wish to respond or object to the confirmation of the land drainage byelaws please email drainage@wiltshire.gov.uk or write to the Associate Director for Highways and Transportation, County Hall, Bythesea Road, Trowbridge, Wiltshire, BA14 8JN. Any responses or objections to the byelaws must be made by 3rd April 2014. Land and Highway Drainage Wiltshire Council

Community First Good Neighbour Scheme

Council is asked to note the below thank you received from Community First.

Thank you very much for showing your continued support for The Wiltshire Good Neighbours Scheme. As detailed in the original letter from Philippa Reed, Chief Executive of Community First, "Every £100 you are able to grant will go to fund the work of a Good Neighbour Co-ordinator for five hours, plus local publicity.  This will enable the service to support one older, vulnerable person in your community with one to one support and one community event."  

In order for your parish to benefit from your kind donation, I am asking for your help in identifying local residents who may need a little extra help and support in the winter and asking that you pass my details onto them. Wiltshire Good Neighbours is a free and confidential service. If anybody would like to discuss the service further, please feel free to contact me. Many thanks Emma Good Neighbour Coordinator

Warminster and Mere Rural Community Areas

Wiltshire Council and the Warminster and Villages Community Area Partnership (WVCP)

Council is asked to give the Clerk details of whom they believe should attend the below meeting:

On 1 April Wiltshire Council and the Warminster and Villages Community Area Partnership (WVCP) we will be holding a Joint Strategic Assessment event for the Warminster Community Area at Warminster Civic Centre (6pm for 6.30pm start; 8.30pm finish) This will look at the following subjects: 1.Our community, 2. Housing

3. Transport, 4. Environment, 5.Economy, 6.Children and young people, 7. Leisure

8. Culture and the arts, 9 Community Safety, 10. Health and wellbeing

Corporate Director, Maggie Rae, will present various findings and highlight any issues for the Warminster area which will then be discussed around tables.   We will also use the Warminster and Villages Community Area Plan.  The aim is to prioritise the issues and choose projects which might address these.  

We want to make sure that the parishes in the area are well represented at the meeting.   I would therefore be grateful if you could let me know the contact details for any members of your community who would be interested in coming along to this meeting.  They may have an interest in 1 or more of the above areas or they may be very active and interested in helping to improve the community.    Invitees may be parish councillors or they may be interested people from other parts of your community. 
The Clerk would recommend Councillor Ranald Blue represented the parish on Transport, Councillor Louise Stratton Environment, Councillor Robin Greenwood Our Community, Councillor Colin Hirons Housing and Councillor Richard Cousens Economy

Youth Services
Council is asked to discuss whether wishes to reply to Wiltshire Councils Consultation on the Youth Services provision within Wiltshire.
http://www.sparksite.co.uk/entries/positive_leisure_time_activities_young_people_wiltshire_review
As a local authority, Wiltshire Council has a statutory duty to secure for young people aged 13-19 access to sufficient positive leisure-time activities to improve their well-being. For more than ten years, Wiltshire Council, and the Former County and district councils, met this requirement through the provision of an open access development service for young people. The youth work team of the Integrated Youth Service currently operates across the county, offering a mix of centre and street-based youth work with an annual budget of £1.3m. Up to age 24 for young people with a learning difficulty. 

In the ten years since the service was first established the lives of young people have changed considerably. The rapid expansion of home entertainment, the growth in the number of commercial leisure providers, and the launch of smart technology combined with the phenomenon of social networking means young people are growing up in changing social environments and living very different lives. The council recognises that it needs to respond to these changes and consider the most appropriate approach to meet young people’s needs. Feedback from prior consultation with young people reveals that; 

- They want to have a greater influence about services which affect them; 

- They value sport and leisure based activities; 

- They want positive leisure-time activities to be decided locally; and 

- They want community campuses to include suitable space for them. 

At present, approximately 8 percent of the 13-19 population access the council’s youth work provision. Many young people are likely to be engaged in a vast array of other activities offered by voluntary, community and private sector providers. Based on this the council needs to reflect on the future provision of positive leisure-time activities – recognising the valuable contribution of the voluntary and community sector – as well as considering how it positively engages with young people given the change in their lifestyles. Represents 3585 individuals covering the period 01/04/2013 to 30/09/2013. The council also recognises the need to consider changes to government youth policy. In 2012, the Department for Education set out a new approach called Positive for Youth, which included updated statutory guidance on services and activities to improve young people’s well-being. Local authorities were reminded of their responsibility to continue to support young people, especially those who are more vulnerable, to engage positively in their communities and make a successful transition to adulthood. The government also defined a new role for councils to shift their role to be an enabler of services, rather than a direct provider, with an enhanced role for the voluntary and community sector. 

This approach aligns with the principles of the Localism Act, which shifts power and control from local authorities and public sector providers into the hands of local communities and individuals. This also reflects the council’s vision; to create stronger and more resilient communities by encouraging and supporting local communities to do more for themselves and, as a consequence, become less reliant on decreasing public sector resources. 

The council also needs to manage unprecedented financial challenges by balancing the growing demand for services against the reduction in funding from central government. This will mean the need to make decisions to reduce spending over the next four years (£120 million). In February 2013, the council agreed to reduce spending across the Integrated Youth Service by £250,000 per annum, based on the changes as highlighted above. It is proposed to reduce spending in next year’s budget (2014/15) in the youth service by £500,000 per annum
The four options on the consultation are; 
1. Retain the current in-house service but reduce the value – a number of options would be considered to make the required savings and deliver a service that meets the needs of young people in local community areas. 

2. Outsource the service - this option would involve developing a new service specification for the provision of positive leisure-time activities; shaped by key stakeholders, including young people based on the resources available. 

3. Encourage and support staff to form a Public Service Mutual (PSM) - A mutual can deliver a public service involving a high degree of employee control. It can operate for profit, not for profit, charity, social enterprise and community Interest Company. 

4. Develop a community led approach - empower communities via community area boards, with funding from the council, to develop and make available positive leisure-time youth activities within their local area. 

Option 4 - the community led approach includes a proposal to increase resource to strengthen local safeguarding arrangements by providing more early help to the most vulnerable young people. 
The Draft Upper Deverills Parish Plan states that there is a need to continue to seek ideas from the community for new events, with a particular additional focus on the needs of children and young people. 
Council is asked to note the brochures and leaflets also received below; 

First Bus Company major consultation exercise 

Neighbourhood planning workshop

Landscape Group Brochure

Glasdon Products

Temporary Closure of: B3095 Hill Deverill (Part), Longbridge Deverill
Local Audit and Accountability Consultation
Active Wiltshire
 Wilsons the Kings of Coriander

Zurich Municipal 
Wickstead Playscapes

All other email correspondence received by the Clerk has been emailed or posted to Councillors. A list can be requested from the Clerk, if required.

28. Parish Clerks Delegated Powers LGA 1972 s101 the Clerk will give Council details of any matters dealt with under her delegated powers since the last meeting of Council. 
29. Notice of items to be taken into consideration at the next meeting. 
Councillors are asked to highlight items

Internal Audit

Year End

30. Items for Parish Newsletter & Notice Boards 

Councillors are asked to inform the Clerk.
31. Date of the next meeting The Council is asked to note that Wednesday 14th May 2014 is the date of the next Full Council meeting. The Annual Parish meeting will take place at 6.00pm followed on by the Annual Parish Council Meeting.
Council are asked to note that in the exercise of their functions they must take note of the following: Equal opportunities (race, gender, sexual orientation, marital status and any disability); Crime and Disorder, Health and Safety and Human Rights. Any person who may find difficulty in access to the meeting through disability is asked to advise the Clerk (07540 611906) or 01985 213436 email (upperdeverills@virginmedia.com) at least 24 hours before the meeting so that every effort may be made to provide access
